CITY OF IQALUIT CITY COUNCIL MEETING #21 November 22, 2011 at 6:00 PM CITY COUNCIL CHAMBERS

PRESENT FROM COUNCIL

Mayor Madeleine Redfern (participated via teleconference)

Deputy Mayor David Ell

Councillor Mary Ekho Wilman

Councillor Jimmy Kilabuk

Councillor Romeyn Stevenson

Councillor Stephen Mansell (participated via teleconference)

Councillor Joanasie Akumalik

Councillor Mat Knickelbein

Councillor Simon Nattag

ABSENT

PRESENT FROM ADMINISTRATION

John Hussey, Chief Administrative Officer John Mabberi-Mudonyi, A/City Clerk Eva Michael, Communications Officer Stephen Mailloux, Building Inspector Jeanie Eeseemailee, Senior Interpreter/Translator Rachel Ootoova, Senior Interpreter/Translator

PRAYER

Councillor Wilman opened the meeting with a prayer at 6:00pm.

SWEARING IN

None

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Motion #11-315

Moved by: Councillor Nattag

Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved to adopt the agenda as amended:

Add 9 (k) – Information Item – City submission to NIRB re: Baffinland Mary River Project

Unanimously Carried

1. MINUTES

a) Planning and Development Committee of the Whole Meeting #04 – September 6, 2011

Motion #11-316

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Wilman

Council approved Planning and Development Committee of the Whole Minutes #04 dated September 6, 2011.

Unanimously Carried

2. <u>DECLARATION OF INTEREST</u>

None

3. <u>DELEGATIONS</u>

a) <u>RCMP</u> Sergeant Tournier

Sergeant Tournier presented Council with the October 2011 statistics report and noted that it was again a busy month. The total calls for service increased by one hundred forty three (143) compared to October 2010 and most of these calls were for criminal record checks. The detachment conducted approximately one hundred (100) more checks this month than they did in October 2010. He noted that though break and enters decreased from last year, they would like to remind everyone that the easiest way to protect themselves and their property is by locking their doors. The prisoner count continues to be well below the 2010 total.

He noted that the investigation into the death of a man in Iqaluit in early October continues; they are waiting on results of the toxicology reports and a media release will be done when all the reports are received and the investigation is concluded.

Sergeant Tournier stated that the Toys for North campaign is underway again this year; they have received and sorted the first batch of toys and

more are expected to arrive shortly. The toys from Toronto will be sorted and sent to many of the northern communities.

He stated that Corporal Yvonne Niego submitted a proposal to the Royal Canadian Mounted Police Foundation and received a two thousand five hundred (\$2,500.00) dollar grant to be used for the girl's hockey.

He explained that this is the time of year where the detachment identifies its priorities for the next year; this year they are proposing to focus on drug abuse, alcohol abuse and youth and firearms safety.

Sergeant Tournier noted that drug and alcohol abuse continues to be a serious issue in Iqaluit and the detachment is planning on continuing their Habitual Intoxicated Person Program. They recently enlisted the help of the local alcohol counselor and look forward to working with him. They also plan to have an educational component to this priority, especially with youth from Iqaluit. He stated that they hope to once again offer such programs as DARE, the Aboriginal Shield program, and the Start Right, Stay Right program; members will continue to be involved in local activities such as hockey, figure skating and other community events.

He stated that they also want to continue the Firearm's Safety initiative and hope to be able to better educate the community about safe handling and storage of firearms. They feel that properly stored firearms could deter spur of the moment incidents such as suicides and violent crimes.

Councillor Stevenson asked how the detachment is reaching out to the public regarding firearms safety and how the Firearm's Safety Initiative program works.

Sergeant Tournier responded that the detachment was working closely with the firearms safety officer who was recently transferred out of Iqaluit. The detachment would like to hold firearms safety courses and will also make a video clip that will be played before movies at the theatres; this will come in place when the new firearms safety officer arrives in Iqaluit.

Councillor Stevenson asked if the Firearm's Safety Officer was a member of the Royal Canadian Mounted Police or if it was a separate position.

Sergeant Tournier responded that the position does fall through the Royal Canadian Mounted Police.

Councillor Nattaq noted that he had suggested elders that could act as counselors for those in need during a past meeting with the Royal Canadian Mounted Police and stated that he would like to meet with them to discuss this further.

Sergeant Tournier noted that the Royal Canadian Mounted Police does not conduct the counseling for individuals but recommends it to them and passes their information on to the alcohol and drug counselors.

Councillor Wilman asked if the DARE program was offered to all schools in Iqaluit.

Sergeant Tournier noted that the DARE program is mostly offered to students in the fifth or sixth grade.

Councillor Wilman asked for clarification on the Firearm's Safety Initiative.

Sergeant Tournier noted that the program will begin with a short video clip played prior to movies in the theatre and will then expand when the new officer arrives in Igaluit.

Councillor Knickelbein noted that the Royal Canadian Mounted Police increased their check stop program during this time of year in 2010 and hopes to see this program once again this year.

He noted that the Aboriginal Shield program was offered at Nanook School by the Municipal Enforcement Department and was very well delivered.

Sergeant Tournier noted that the Take Back the Night Program was last held in September and the number of arrests and charges decreases each time as individuals become more aware; it will be held again during the holiday season this year.

b) Ookalik Curley – Citizen at Large

Ms. Ookalik Curley thanked Council for giving her the opportunity to present and noted that she has been a homeowner at house 1631 since 1988. She noted that there are six buildings adjacent to the playground in this area. She believed this area to be a very convenient place to live but has had many challenges with rocks, sticks, bats being thrown at the family dog by children and adults. She has also had issues with flooding from spring runoff from a pile of snow that was bulldozed onto the pathway, noise from teenagers playing late at night, bicycles and toys left behind in her driveway and children and teenagers coming to her to use the bathroom or telephone, as well as several other issues.

She suggested that the City make a public access way that is wide enough so that the public can leave their bikes in a safe place and that this public access also serve as a creek and that they install a drain pipe on Qiyutaaq Street.

Ms. Curley believed that by doing this, the drop off and pick up point for parents would be clear and safe for the children and although it will not address all issues she faces living in this area, it will be the safest way for the continued use of the public playground.

Councillor Nattaq stated that he very familiar with this area and as often thought of these issues that Ms. Curley has discussed. He agreed with her suggestions and believed that the City should address this matter.

Councillor Wilman stated that the playground is often flooded in the spring and believed that this should be addressed.

Ms. Curley thanked the City for clearing the snow in the winter months as it provides access to the playground for the children who wish to play.

Councillor Stevenson believed that the issue of piled snow was also discussed last year and believed that the City should explore other options for snow removal rather than piling it on the side of the road and leaving it to melt there in the spring. Other municipalities remove the snow and pile it elsewhere so that it does not cause issues on properties in the spring.

Councillor Knickelbein believed that Ms. Curley's request was very simple and reasonable and that the City should address this for the safety of children in the area.

Ms. Curley thanked Council for their comments and hoped that the City would address this matter in the near future.

4. AWARDS AND RECOGNITIONS

None

5. STATEMENTS

Councillor Wilman stated that she has been advised several times by residents that they are told that homes are well developed in Iqaluit and well inspected but once they move into the new home they notice deficiencies and issues arise; some are not very well insulated and are not very sound proof.

Councillor Kilabuk noted that several issues are raised during statements and Council is advised by staff that an update will be provided during the next Council meeting; Council does not often receive an update on their issues.

Councillor Mansell noted that his dog suffered a severe injury earlier during the week while being out for a walk and thanked Dr. Cunningham for operating her

business in the community as his dog would not have been helped if she would not have been there.

6. <u>DEFERRED BUSINESS AND TABLED ITEMS</u>

None

7. BYLAWS

a. First Reading of By-law (s)

i) <u>Land Acquisition By-law</u>
 Arif Sayani, Director, Planning and Development

Arif Sayani, Director of Planning and Development, noted that a survey sketch was presented to Council during the Planning and Development Committee of the Whole meeting of September 6, 2011. This is for Lot 185 and the development is for a six-plex; the survey sketch was approved to subdivide the lot.

Motion #11-317

Moved by: Councillor Kilabuk Seconded by: Councillor Wilman

Council approved First Reading of Land Acquisition By-law.

Unanimously Carried

ii) <u>Land Disposal By-law</u> Arif Sayani, Director, Planning and Development

Arif noted that this by-law relates to the Land Acquisition By-law that passed First Reading.

Motion #11-318

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Knickelbein

Council approved First Reading of Land Disposal By-law.

Unanimously Carried

b. Second Reading of By-law (s)

i) <u>Land Acquisition By-law</u> Arif Sayani, Director, Planning and Development

Motion #11-319

Moved by: Councillor Knickelbein Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved Second Reading of Land Acquisition By-law.

Unanimously Carried

ii) <u>Land Disposal By-law</u> Arif Sayani, Director, Planning and Development

Motion #11-320

Moved by: Councillor Knickelbein Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved Second Reading of Land Disposal By-law.

Unanimously Carried

iii) <u>Unsightly Land By-law No. 714</u>
Arif Sayani, Director, Planning and Development

Arif noted that the Unsightly Land By-law was presented to Council some time ago during a Council meeting and several comments were generated. On September 6, 2011 a draft copy of the by-law was prepared and presented to Council during the Planning and Development Committee of the Whole meeting where more comments were generated.

He noted that the gender neutrality of the language was one of the issues raised by Council and has been changed. An additional definition was added to the bylaw; Animal Material. He believed that with three very specific and detailed definitions, it will be very clear as to what they are trying to do.

Arif stated a copy of the by-law was sent to all major stakeholders in the community and support of the by-law has been expressed by all.

Councillor Knickelbein asked if the City will also be enforced by the by-law as residents will be. The City should comply with the by-law and set the example for others.

Arif noted that they met with the Operations Superintendent and the Building Maintainer and they have been advised that they are responsible to ensure that City property is clean and complies with the by-law.

Motion #11-321

Moved by: Councillor Wilman Seconded by: Councillor Akumalik

Council approved Second Reading of Unsightly Land By-law No. 714.

Unanimously Carried

c. Third and Final Reading of By-law (s)

None

8. OLD BUSINESS

None

9. **NEW BUSINESS**

a) Request for Decision – EMR Recertification Training Contract for Iqaluit Fire Department
Blaine Wiggins, Deputy Fire Chief

Blaine Wiggins, Deputy Fire Chief, stated that the Fire and Emergency Services Department requires the delivery of an Emergency Medical Responder (EMR) program to recertify Iqaluit Fire Department members to maintain emergency medical service credentials to service the ambulance contract with the Government of Nunavut. The current Government of Nunavut ambulance contract requires the Iqaluit Fire Department to:

- a) utilize training funds provided by the Government of Nunavut to certify/recertify Igaluit Fire Department medics,
- b) consult with the Qikiqtani General Hospital medical coordinator regarding medical training and standards, and
- c) develop a plan that enhances Iqaluit Fire Department medics to move from Emergency Medical Respondent to Emergency Medical Technician (EMT) qualifications.

Councillor Stevenson asked what budget this expense would come from.

Blaine noted that there is a component in the contract between the City and the Government of Nunavut and noted that the funds will come from this agreement.

Motion #11-322

Moved by: Councillor Wilman

Seconded by: Councillor Knickelbein

Council approved to award the EMR training contract to the Justice Institute of BC (JIBC).

Unanimously Carried

b) Request for Decision – Apex Convenience Store Variances
Arif Sayani, Director, Planning and Development

Arif stated that the applicant is applying for a development permit for a convenience store addition to the existing residential building House 3039. The convenience store addition is an existing building to be relocated from another site in the community. The convenience store is one storey and will be located on the southern portion of the subject lot and will share a wall with the existing residential dwelling. He noted that the subject lot was re-surveyed under survey sketch SK-IQAL-008-2005 which is in the final stages of registration at the Land Titles Office. Once registered, the lot will be known as Lot 11, Block 4, Plan 4164.

He stated that the proposal requires the following variances to the Zoning By-law:

- Minimum Northern Side Yard: To permit a northern interior side yard of two point five (2.5) metres, whereas the minimum permitted side yard is five (5.0) metres.
- Minimum Southern Interior Side Yard: To permit a southern interior side yard of four (4.0) metres, whereas the minimum permitted southern interior side yard is five (5.0) metres.
- Minimum Rear Yard: To permit a rear yard of four point four (4.4) metres, whereas the minimum permitted rear yard is eight (8.0) metres.

Councillor Kilabuk believed that private home owners were not permitted to conduct business in their homes in the past but believed that this convenience store would be good for the residents of Apex.

Councillor Mansell asked if zoning the lot was required and what the timeline is for the development.

Arif confirmed that no re-zoning is required for the lot and noted that the applicant is very anxious to have this development completed.

Councillor Stevenson believed that most residents of Apex were in favor of a store in Apex as it will save on cost of transportation to go to the stores in Iqaluit and will save them significant time.

Motion #11-323

Moved by: Councillor Kilabuk Seconded by: Councillor Akumalik

Council approved:

-a variance for Lot11, Block 4, Plan 4164 to Section 17.2 of Zoning By-law No. 704 to permit the reduction of the northern interior side yard from 5.0 metres to 2.5 metres

-a variance for Lot 11, Block 4, Plan 4164 to Section 17.2 of Zoning By-law No. 704 to permit the reduction of the southern interior side yard from 5.0 metres to 4.0 metres

-a variance for Lot 11, Block 4, Plan 4164 to Section 17.2 of Zoning By-law No. 704 to permit the reduction of the rear yard from 8 metres to 4.4 metres

Unanimously Carried

c) Request for Decision – Development Permit 11-050, Variance Lot 152, Plan 3896
Jennifer Catarino, Assistant Planner

Jennifer Catarino, Assistant Planner, stated that the applicant has applied for a development permit to build a single-detached dwelling on Lot 152, Plan 3896, in Phase 3 of the Plateau Subdivision; the lot fronts onto Qajisarvik Road. To accommodate the single-detached dwelling and to meet the Plateau Development Standard related to solar orientation, the building is located in such a way that the corners at the front and rear of the building encroach onto the required front and rear yard setbacks. To address the encroachments the following variances are required:

- reduce the front yard setback to four point eighty five (4.85) metres from the required six (6) metres; and
- reduce the rear yard setback to four (4) metres from the required six (6) metres.

Motion #11-324

Moved by: Councillor Kilabuk

Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved:

-a variance to Section 8.4 of Zoning By-law No. 704 (2010) to reduce the front yard setback from the required 6 metres to 4.85 metres; and

-a variance to Section 8.4 of Zoning By-law No. 704 (2010) to reduce the rear yard setback from the required 6 metres to 4 metres for Lot 152, Plan 3896.

For – Kilabuk, Akumalik, Nattaq, Knickelbein, Stevenson, Redfern, Mansell, Wilman Unanimously Carried

d) Request for Decision – Development Permit 11-051, Variance Lot 151, Plan 3896

Jennifer Catarino, Assistant Planner

Motion #11-325

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Councillor Kilabuk

Council approved:

-a variance to Section 8.4 of Zoning By-law No. 704 (2010) to reduce the front yard setback from the required 6 metres to 4.85 metres; and -a variance to Section 8.4 of Zoning By-law No. 704 (2010) to reduce the rear yard setback from the required 6 metres to 4 metres for Lot 151, Plan 3896

For – Kilabuk, Akumalik, Nattaq, Knickelbein, Stevenson, Redfern, Mansell, Wilman
Unanimously Carried

e) Request for Decision – Development Permit 11-052, Variance Lot 154, Plan 3896
Jennifer Catarino, Assistant Planner

Jennifer stated that the applicant has applied for a development permit to build a prefabricated single-detached modular dwelling on Lot 154, Plan 3896, in Phase 3 of the Plateau Subdivision; the lot fronts on to Nirukittuq Nuna Crescent. To accommodate the prefabricated single-detached modular dwelling and to meet the Plateau Development Standard related to solar orientation, the building is located in such a way that the corners at the front and rear of the building encroach onto the required front and rear yard setbacks. To address the encroachments the following variances are required:

- reduce the front yard setback to three point four (3.4) metres from the required six (6) metres; and
- reduce the rear yard setback to four (4) metres from the required six (6) metres.

Motion #11-326

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved:

-a variance to Section 8.4 of Zoning By-law No. 704 (2010) to reduce the front yard setback from the required 6 metres to 3.4 metres; and -a variance to Section 8.4 of Zoning By-law No. 704 (2010) to reduce the rear yard setback from the required 6 metres to 4 metres for Lot 154, Plan 3896

For – Kilabuk, Akumalik, Nattaq, Knickelbein, Stevenson, Redfern, Mansell Against – Wilman Carried

f) Request for Decision – Development Permit 11-053, Variance Lot 155, Plan 3896

Jennifer Catarino, Assistant Planner

Jennifer stated that the applicant has applied for a development permit to build a prefabricated single-detached modular dwelling on Lot 155, Plan 3896, in Phase 3 of the Plateau Subdivision; the lot fronts on to Nirukittuq Nuna Crescent. To accommodate the prefabricated single-detached modular dwelling and to meet the Plateau Development Standard related to solar orientation, the building is located in such a way that the corners at the front and rear of the building encroach into the required front and rear yard setbacks. To address the encroachments the following variances are required:

- reduce the front yard setback to three point five (3.5) metres from the required six (6) metres; and
- reduce the rear yard setback to four (4) metres from the required six (6) metres.

Motion #11-327

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Akumalik

Council approved:

-a variance to Section 8.4 of Zoning By-law No. 704 (2010) to reduce the front yard setback from the required 6 metres to 3.5 metres; and -a variance to Section 8.4 of Zoning By-law No. 704 (2010) to reduce the rear yard setback from the required 6 metres to 4 metres for Lot 155, Plan 3896

For – Kilabuk, Akumalik, Nattaq, Knickelbein, Stevenson, Redfern, Mansell Against – Wilman Carried

g) Request for Decision – Development Permit 11-055, Variance Lot 158, Plan 3896

Jennifer Catarino, Assistant Planner

Jennifer stated that the applicant has applied for a development permit to build a duplex on Lot 158, Plan 3896, in Phase 3 of the Plateau Subdivision; the lot fronts on to Nirukittuq Nuna Crescent. To accommodate the duplex and to meet the Plateau Development Standard related to solar orientation, the building is located in such a way that the front corner of the building encroaches onto the required front yard setbacks. Also, the east side wall encroaches onto the required east side yard setback. To address the encroachments the following variances are required:

- reduce the front yard setback to five point four five five (5.455) metres from the required six (6) metres; and
- reduce the east side yard setback to one point seven two five (1.725) meters from the required three (3) metres.

Motion #11-328

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Councillor Kilabuk

Council approved:

-a variance to Section 8.4 of Zoning By-law No. 704 (2010) to reduce the front yard setback from the required 6 metres to 5.455 metres; and -a variance to Section 8.4 of Zoning By-law No. 704 (2010) to reduce the east side yard setback from the required 3 metres to 1.725 metres for Lot 158, Plan 3896

For – Kilabuk, Akumalik, Nattaq, Knickelbein, Stevenson, Redfern, Mansell Against – Wilman Carried

h) <u>Iqaluit Junior Rangers Resolution</u>

Motion #11-329

Moved by: Councillor Akumalik Seconded by: Councillor Wilman

Council approved the Iqaluit Junior Rangers Resolution.

Unanimously Carried

i) Mayor's Activity Report

Councillor Wilman asked about the status of the Kunnuk housing.

Mayor Redfern noted that Ms. Kunnuk has been offered a position with the Government of Nunavut and as such will be receiving housing for herself, her daughter and her soon to be born grandchild.

j) Discussion Item – In Camera Procedures

Councillor Knickelbein noted that Council members have been communicating via email to discuss the matter of In Camera procedures and protocols to identify how Council would like to proceed in the future; items need to be identified prior to going in camera, how voting is done when going in camera, what matters should be discussed in camera, et cetera.

Councillor Wilman believed that Council has been explained more than once the procedures for In Camera sessions and did not understand why Council had an issue with going in camera.

Councillor Stevenson noted that he does not have an issue with going in camera, but has an issue on voting to go in camera and not know what is to be discussed. He believed that council should be voting on the subject to be discussed in camera itself and not to simply go in camera.

Councillor Akumalik agreed with Councillor Stevenson and believed that Council should identify how they want to proceed with this matter.

Councillor Kilabuk also believed that Council members should be informed of the matters to be discussed in camera before voting to go in camera session.

Councillor Nattaq noted that some Council members do not have access to computers and are informed by the translators. He also agreed with Councillors Stevenson and Akumalik and hoped that Council would address this matter soon.

John Mabberi-Mudonyi, Acting City Clerk, noted that Council could also request the opinion of the Government of Nunavut on this matter as they are very familiar with this process.

Mayor Redfern agreed with John Mabberi-Mudonyi and believed that the Council needed to review its guidelines and make changes as necessary.

Councillor Mansell believed that it was Council's decision as to when they go In Camera and that they must do their best to discuss matters publically as much as possible. He believed that in camera documents were made available to Council prior to the meeting for their review and believed that this was sufficient. A brief summary of the matters to be discussed in camera should be emailed to Council members and the full documents should be made available for review at City Hall.

Councillor Knickelbein agreed with Councillor Mansell but also believed that the matters should be emailed to Council members as the meeting package is.

Councillor Stevenson believed that if Council chose to discuss a matter publically, they could choose to do so prior to going in camera.

John Hussey stated that information is provided to Council at the meeting for in camera matters and it is to be confidential. This has not always been the case in other municipalities and providing information on in camera matters prior to the meeting is a risk that the City would take.

Councillor Wilman believed that Council owed it to their constituency to discuss matters publically as much as possible but also believed that as leaders of the community, it was Council's responsibility to differentiate confidential matters and public matters. She stated that she often heard about arguments and confidential matters discussed in the previous Council and is proud to say that this Council has been conducting business in an orderly and respective manner.

Councillor Knickelbein noted that Council votes to go In Camera and the only information provided is either it is a land, legal or labor issue. The minutes also do not reflect the reason for going in camera other than the motion made, if a motion is made, after the in camera session. He requested that this be changed and that the reason for going in camera be recorded in minutes.

Councillor Kilabuk noted that he and Councillor Nattaq are informed about everything as much as other Council members even if they do not have access to email. He did not believe that confidential matters should be shared via email or telephone.

Councillor Stevenson agreed with Councillor Knickelbein and noted that he will no longer be voting to go in camera unless he is provided information on matters to be discussed in camera prior to the meeting.

John Hussey noted that the Council Procedures By-law No. 526 does not provide details on In Camera sessions such as the matter discussed today and believed that Council should consider amending the by-law to ensure that it properly reflects what council seeks for procedures.

k) City submission to NIRB re: Baffinland Mary River Project

Mayor Redfern noted that Councillor Knickelbein attended the meeting held in Pond Inlet where the City provided their submission notes from a meeting held between the Niksiit Committee, Economic Development Committee and Council members. These notes will now be distributed to Baffinland and other stakeholders where they will be provided the opportunity to respond. The concerns, comments and suggestions in the submission notes may be

addressed in the final environmental impact statement that may be ready by the end of January.

10. COMMITTEE REPORTS

- a) <u>Finance Committee of the Whole Report</u> Councillor Stevenson, Chairperson
 - i) <u>September 2011 Financial Statements (FIN11-35)</u> Councillor Stevenson, Chairperson

Motion #11-330

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Akumalik

Council accepted the September 2011 Financial Statements.

For – Kilabuk, Akumalik, Nattaq, Knickelbein, Stevenson, Redfern, Mansell Abstained – Wilman Carried

Councillor Wilman abstained to the motion as she was not in attendance.

ii) Request for Decision – Transfer of Funds (FIN11-36)
Councillor Stevenson, Chairperson

Motion #11-331

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Kilabuk

Council approved the transfer of one hundred fourteen thousand (\$114,000.00) dollars from the General Operating Account to the Recreation Building Reserve Fund.

For – Kilabuk, Akumalik, Nattaq, Knickelbein, Stevenson, Redfern, Mansell Abstained – Wilman Carried

Councillor Wilman abstained to the motion as she was not in attendance.

11. CORRESPONDENCE

h) Request for donation of usage of Abe Okpik Hall

Councillor Mansell did not believe that Council had sufficient information to make a decision.

Councillor Stevenson believed that users should pay the rental fee when using facilities as the Recreation Department needs the funds.

Councillor Wilman agreed with Councillors Mansell and Stevenson.

John Hussey noted that they would like to have complimentary use of the facility and Council must decide if they will grant them complimentary use of the facility or not.

Councillor Akumalik believed that Council had discussed donating the use of facilities to certain groups such as daycares, non-profit organizations or others.

Councillor Kilabuk believed that all users should pay the rental fee for the use of facilities.

Motion #11-332

Moved by: Councillor Stevenson Seconded by: Councillor Knickelbein

Council approved the request for donation of usage of Abe Okpik Hall from the Igaluit Seventh-Day-Adventist Church.

Against – Kilabuk, Akumalik, Nattaq, Knickelbein, Stevenson, Redfern, Wilman
Abstained – Mansell
DEFEATED

Councillor Mansell abstained to the motion as he did not have sufficient information.

12. <u>IN CAMERA SESSION</u>

Motion #11-333

Moved by: Councillor Wilman Seconded by: Councillor Kilabuk

Council approved to go In Camera at 8:20pm.

For – Mayor Redfern, Ell, Mansell, Wilman, Kilabuk Against – Nattaq, Stevenson, Knickelbein, Akumalik DEFEATED

13. ADJOURNMENT

Motion #11-334

Moved by: Councillor Knickelbein Seconded by: Councillor Stevenson

Council approved	l to adjourn (City Council	Meeting #21	at 8:22pm.
------------------	----------------	--------------	-------------	------------

Unanimously Carried

David Ell
Deputy Mayor

John Hussey
Chief Administrative Officer

John Mabberi-Mudonyi

A/City Clerk

Approved by City Council on the 14th day of February, 2011, AD.